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Introduction

On July 16, 2020, Governor Brian P. Kemp signed 
into law Georgia HB 888, the state’s Surprise Billing 
Consumer Protection Act (the “Act”).2 The Act, which 
EHFDPH�H൵HFWLYH�RQ�-DQXDU\����������LV�GHVLJQHG�WR�
limit patient responsibility for unexpected medical 
bills from out-of-network providers and facilities. 
Through the Act, the Georgia legislature follows the 
lead of many other states, and recently also the federal 
government,� and installs a mechanism to address 
the lingering challenges of “surprise,” or “balance,” 
billing.  

This article highlights some of the key features of 
the Act, with a particular focus on the Act’s dispute 
resolution and arbitration provisions.

Balance Billing Prohibition and Basic Provisions

At its core, the Act is designed to resolve billing and 
payment disputes between insurers and out-of-network 
providers.4 So-called surprise medical bills result 
when patients covered by health insurance receive 
out-of-network care from healthcare providers or 
facilities, and then those patients become subject to 
unexpectedly high balance billing. When a patient 
receives emergency care, or non-emergency care at an 
in-network facility but from a non-network provider, 
the patient might be charged hundreds or thousands of 
GROODUV�±�GHVSLWH�KDYLQJ�KHDOWK�LQVXUDQFH�±�IRU�WKH�RXW�
of-network services. 

To curb this growing problem, the Act brings certain 
consumer protections against balance billing and 
OLPLWV�WKH�DPRXQWV�SDWLHQWV�FDQ�EH�UHTXLUHG�WR�SD\�
LQ�WKHVH�LQVWDQFHV��7KH�$FW�DOVR�GLUHFWV�WKH�2൶FH�
of Commissioner of Insurance and Fire Safety (the 
“Commissioner”) to maintain an all-payer health 
FODLPV�GDWDEDVH�DQG��VLJQL¿FDQWO\��HVWDEOLVK�DQ�
arbitration process to resolve billing disputes between 

out-of-network providers or facilities and insurers.

7KH�$FW�GH¿QHV�³EDODQFH�ELOO´�DV�³WKH�DPRXQW�WKDW�
a nonparticipating provider charges for services 
SURYLGHG�WR�D�FRYHUHG�SHUVRQ�������>HTXDO�WR@�WKH�
GL൵HUHQFH�EHWZHHQ�WKH�DPRXQW�SDLG�RU�R൵HUHG�E\�
the insurer and the amount of the nonparticipating 
provider’s bill charge, but shall not include any 
amount for coinsurance, copayments, or deductibles 
due by the covered person.”5 A “surprise bill,” in turn, 
LV�GH¿QHG�DV�³D�ELOO�UHVXOWLQJ�IURP�DQ�RFFXUUHQFH�LQ�
which charges arise from a covered person receiving 
healthcare services from an out-of-network provider at 
an in-network facility.”6 

The Act prohibits balance billing under certain 
GH¿QHG�FLUFXPVWDQFHV��:KHQ�DQ�LQVXUHG�SDWLHQW�
receives emergency care� from a network or non-
network provider8 or facility,9 balance billing is 
prohibited, and the provider may not collect or bill 
the patient more than the applicable deductible, 
coinsurance, copayment, or other cost-sharing amount 
as determined by the person’s insurance policy. 
Additionally, the insurer in such instance shall directly 
SD\�WR�WKH�SURYLGHU�WKH�JUHDWHU�RI������WKH�YHUL¿DEOH�
contracted amount10 paid by all eligible insurers for 
the provision of the same or similar services; (2) the 
PRVW�UHFHQW�YHUL¿DEOH�DPRXQW�DJUHHG�WR�E\�WKH�LQVXUHU�
and the non-participating emergency medical provider 
for the provision of the same services during such 
time as such provider was in-network with the insurer; 
RU�����VXFK�KLJKHU�DPRXQW�DV�WKH�LQVXUHU�PD\�GHHP�
appropriate given the complexity and circumstances of 
the services provided.11   

Similarly, the Act also prohibits balance billing 
whenever an out-of-network provider furnishes non-
emergency medical services to an insured patient 
DW�DQ�LQ�QHWZRUN�IDFLOLW\��LI�WKDW�SDWLHQW�KDV�QRW�¿UVW�
consented to receive that care from out-of-network 
providers at the in-network facility.12 That is, an 
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LQVXUHU�WKDW�SURYLGHV�DQ\�EHQH¿WV�WR�FRYHUHG�SHUVRQV�
with respect to non-emergency medical services 
shall pay for such services that result in a surprise 
bill, regardless of whether the healthcare provider 
furnishing those services is a participating provider 
with respect to non-emergency medical services.�� As 
in its prohibition of balance billing in the context of 
emergency services, the Act restricts out-of-network 
providers rendering non-emergency services to billing 
patients for only cost-sharing amounts pursuant to the 
applicable insurance policy.14 

Note, however, that the Act explicitly excludes from 
LWV�EDODQFH�ELOOLQJ�SURKLELWLRQ��DQG�IURP�LWV�GH¿QLWLRQ�
RI�³VXUSULVH�ELOO�´�D�FRYHUHG�SHUVRQ¶V�¿QDQFLDO�
responsibilities when such a person chooses to receive 
non-emergency medical services from an out-of-
network provider.15 The Act sets forth a number of 
QRWLFH�DQG�FRQVHQW�UHTXLUHPHQWV�DVVRFLDWHG�ZLWK�D�
patient’s valid choice to receive such non-network 
services.16  

'LVSXWH�5HVROXWLRQ�0HFKDQLVP��,QGHSHQGHQW�
Arbitration

The Act establishes an arbitration process as a 
mechanism to resolve disputes between providers, 
facilities, and insurers over payments for services 
the Act implicates. If an out-of-network provider or 
IDFLOLW\�FRQFOXGHV�WKDW�LW�UHFHLYHV�LQVX൶FLHQW�SD\PHQW�
from an insurer for certain emergency or non-
emergency services under the Act, as applicable, given 
the complexity and circumstances of the services 
provided, the provider or facility may initiate an 
DUELWUDWLRQ�UHTXHVW�ZLWK�WKH�&RPPLVVLRQHU��� In such 
an instance, the provider or facility is to submit the 
UHTXHVW�ZLWKLQ�WKLUW\������GD\V�RI�UHFHLSW�RI�SD\PHQW�
for the claim, concurrently providing a copy to the 
insurer.18 

:LWKLQ�WKLUW\������GD\V�RI�UHFHLSW�RI�D�UHTXHVW�
for arbitration, the insurer shall submit to 
the Commissioner “all data necessary for the 
Commissioner to determine” whether the insurer’s 
payment to the provider or facility was in compliance 
with the Act.19�)URP�WKH�GDWH�RI�UHFHLYLQJ�WKH�UHTXHVW��
the Commissioner shall allow the parties thirty 
�����GD\V�WR�QHJRWLDWH�D�VHWWOHPHQW�DQG�QRWLI\�WKH�
Commissioner of the result of negotiations.20 Then, 
should the parties not notify the Commissioner of their 

UHVXOW�ZLWKLQ�VXFK�WKLUW\������GD\V��WKH�&RPPLVVLRQHU�
shall refer the dispute to a dispute resolution 
RUJDQL]DWLRQ�ZLWKLQ�¿YH�����GD\V�21 

The Act further directs the Commissioner to 
promulgate rules22 implementing the arbitration 
SURFHVV�UHTXLULQJ�WKH�&RPPLVVLRQHU�WR�VHOHFW�RQH�RU�
more resolution organizations�� “to arbitrate certain 
claim disputes between insurers and out-of-network 
providers or facilities.”24 The Commissioner shall 
contract with one or more resolution organizations by 
July 1, 2021, to review and consider claim disputes 
between insurers and out-of-network providers or 
facilities as the Commissioner might refer.25 

Upon the Commissioner’s referral of a dispute to 
D�UHVROXWLRQ�RUJDQL]DWLRQ��WKH�SDUWLHV�KDYH�¿YH�����
days to select an arbitrator by mutual agreement.26 If 
EHIRUH�WKH�¿IWK���WK��GD\�WKH�SDUWLHV�KDYH�QRW�QRWL¿HG�
the resolution organization of their selection, the 
resolution organization shall select an arbitrator from 
among its members.���7KH�$FW�VSHFL¿HV�WKDW�DQ\�
selected arbitrator shall be independent and free of 
FRQÀLFW�ZLWK�DQ\�SDUW\�DQG�VKDOO�KDYH�H[SHULHQFH�RU�
knowledge in healthcare billing and reimbursement 
rates.28 

The Act sets forth additional direction as to the 
mechanics of the enacted arbitration process. Each 
party has ten (10) days after arbitrator selection to 
submit to the resolution organization, in writing, its 
¿QDO�R൵HU�DQG�VXSSRUWLQJ�DUJXPHQW�29 Initial arguments 
are limited to twenty (20) written pages per party, 
and parties may submit supporting documents and an 
additional written submission as the arbitrator may 
deem necessary.�� 

“Baseball-Style” Arbitration Format

Notably, the Act also provides detail describing its 
“baseball-style” arbitration format. For disputants 
under the Act, each party is to submit one proposed 
payment amount to the arbitrator, and the arbitrator 
must choose one of the two amounts in making 
a decision.�� Considering “the complexity and 
circumstances of each case, including, but not limited 
to, the level of training, education, and experience 
of the relevant physicians or other individuals at the 
facility who are licensed or otherwise authorized . . . 
to furnish healthcare services and other factors as 
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determined by the Commissioner through rule,” the 
arbitrator must select a submitted amount without 
PRGL¿FDWLRQ���  

7KH�DUELWUDWRU¶V�¿QDO�GHFLVLRQ�PXVW�EH�LVVXHG�LQ�
writing, describing its basis and including citations to 
UHOLHG�XSRQ�GRFXPHQWV��ZLWKLQ�WKLUW\������GD\V�RI�WKH�
Commissioner’s referral.�� Furthermore, importantly, 
DQ\�GHIDXOW�RU�¿QDO�DUELWUDWRU�GHFLVLRQ�³VKDOO�EH�
binding upon the parties and is not appealable through 
the court system.”���7KH�SDUW\�ZKRVH�¿QDO�R൵HU�
amount is not selected by the arbitrator, or a defaulting 
party, shall pay to the resolution organization the 
amount of the verdict, the arbitrator’s expenses and 
fees, and any other fees assessed by the resolution 
organization.�� Moneys due under these provisions 
shall be paid in full to the resolution organization 
ZLWKLQ�¿IWHHQ������GD\V�RI�WKH�DUELWUDWRU¶V�¿QDO�
decision.���:LWKLQ�WKUHH�����GD\V�RI�UHFHLSW�RI�VXFK�
payment, the resolution organization shall distribute 
PRQH\V�GXH�WR�WKH�SDUW\�ZKRVH�¿QDO�R൵HU�ZDV�
selected.�� 

2QFH�D�UHTXHVW�IRU�DUELWUDWLRQ�KDV�EHHQ�¿OHG�E\�
a provider or facility under the Act, neither such 
provider or facility, nor the insurer involved in the 
GLVSXWH��VKDOO�¿OH�D�ODZVXLW�UHJDUGLQJ�WKH�GLVSXWHG�
claim.�� Besides precluding court action on a claim 
LQ�DUELWUDWLRQ��WKH�$FW�DOVR�FODUL¿HV�WKDW�QHLWKHU�WKH�
Georgia Administrative Procedure Act nor the Georgia 
Civil Practice Act is applicable to an arbitration 
conducted pursuant to the Act.��  

'DWDEDVH��5HSRUWLQJ��DQG�2WKHU�3URYLVLRQV

The Act directs the Commissioner to maintain an all-
payer health claims database and records of insurance 
payments that track them by healthcare services and 
geographic areas.40 The Commissioner is to update 
database information at least annually and also 
maintain the information on its website.41  

7KH�$FW�LPSRVHV�UHSRUWLQJ�UHTXLUHPHQWV�XSRQ�
resolution organizations and upon the Commissioner. 
6XFK�UHTXLUHPHQWV�UHODWH�WR�WKH�QXPEHU�RI�DUELWUDWLRQV�
¿OHG�XQGHU�WKH�$FW��WKH�QXPEHU�RI�VXFK�DUELWUDWLRQV�
settled, arbitrated, defaulted, and dismissed, and 
whether the arbitration decisions were in favor of the 
insurer or the provider or facility.42 Finally, the Act 
authorizes the Commissioner to refer an arbitrator 

decision to the appropriate state agency or governing 
entity if the Commissioner concludes that a provider 
or facility “has either displayed a pattern of acting in 
violation of . . . [the Act] or has failed to comply with 
a lawful order of the Commissioner or the arbitrator.”��
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     that Georgia’s Act by its terms is not applicable to healthcare  
     plans subject to the exclusive jurisdiction of the Employee  
�����5HWLUHPHQW�,QFRPH�6HFXULW\�$FW�RI����������8�6�&���������� 
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     any physician, other individual, or facility other than a  
     hospital licensed or otherwise authorized in this state to  
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     occupational therapist, speech-language  
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������LQVWLWXWLRQ�´�2�&�*�$���������(���E�����
10. The “contracted amount” is the median in- 
������QHWZRUN�DPRXQW�SDLG�GXULQJ�WKH������FDOHQGDU� 
      year by an insurer for the services provided by  
      similarly situated in-network providers in the  
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������IRU�LQÀDWLRQ�DQG�H[FOXGLQJ�0HGLFDUH�RU�0HGLFDLG� 
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      not make such compliance determination prior to  
      referring the dispute for arbitration. Id.
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22. Id.
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      (16).
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������5HJV�������������������
����2�&�*�$���������(����
����Id.
28. See id.
����2�&�*�$���������(����
����See id. Additional written argument shall be  
      limited to no more than ten (10) pages per party.  
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      submit timely supportive documentation may  
      result in a default against that party. Id.
����See�2�&�*�$���������(����
����Id. Regulations also set forth additional factors an  
      arbitrator should consider in deciding a claim. See  
������*D��&RPS��5��	�5HJV���������������������
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����Id.
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����Id.
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����2�&�*�$���������(����2Q�'HFHPEHU����������� 
      the Commissioner posted on its website that it  
      has contracted with FAIR Health, an independent  
������QRQSUR¿W��WR�SURYLGH�WKH�³FRQWUDFWHG�DPRXQW´� 
      as referenced in the Act and regulations (available  
������DW�KWWSV���RFL�JHRUJLD�JRY�QHZV������������R൶FH� 
������FRPPLVVLRQHU�LQVXUDQFH�DQG�VDIHW\�¿UH�SRVWV� 
������¿QDO�VXUSULVH�ELOOLQJ��
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������2�&�*�$���������(�����7KH�VWDWH�DJHQF\�RU� 
      governing entity shall then initiate an investigation  
������ZLWKLQ�WKLUW\������GD\V�DQG�FRQFOXGH�WKH� 
      investigation within ninety (90) days of receiving  
      such a referral. Id. Regulations also detail insurers’  
      responsibility to make available, online and in  
������SULQW��D�KHDOWK�EHQH¿W�SODQ�³VXUSULVH�ELOO�UDWLQJ´�IRU� 
������KRVSLWDOV��6HH�*D��&RPS��5��	�5HJV���������������


